Westmoreland Town Board

Regular Meeting Minutes

June 14, 2010 

 

The regular monthly meeting of the Westmoreland Town Board was called to order at 7:00 P.M., June 14, 2010, by Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw, at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York, with the following Board members present; Councilpersons Kenneth Eisnor, Charles Hebbard, David Husted and Hubert Pritchard.  Also present; County Legislator George Joseph, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Codes Officer Terry Williamson, Attorney for the Town Gregory Mattacola and ten (10) residents of the Town. 

Supervisor Sydoriw asked all to stand for the Pledge of Allegiance and following the Pledge he adjourned the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor. 

Frederick R. Walters, Lowell Fire Department, requested that the Town continue to maintain the grounds around the Lowell Fire Station Building.  The Department will continue to carry liability and fire/theft insurance.  The building will not revert to the prior owners.  Because it was an incorporated fire department, the NYS Attorney General’s rules state that it can only be donated-not sold.  The Department would like to donate the building to the Town to create a community center for the hamlet of Lowell.  

Ernest Foppes, Ray Tefft, Stone Road and Peckville Road, spoke of an abandoned trailer that they want removed.  It has not been occupied since November 2009.  The neighbors are concerned about vermin and garbage that is strewn about the property.  They believe that the roof is leaking, since the tarp that covered the roof has disappeared.  Terry Williamson has asked Mr. and Mrs. Foppes to attend the Board meeting with these complaints. 

County Legislator, George Joseph, spoke of a similar case in Kirkland that was removed under the County Sanitary Codes.  Mrs. Foppes also spoke on the trees that need to be cut on that County Road. 

Peter Donnelly, Courtney Frenyea, the Westmoreland K Club spoke of conducting a Summer Fest on August 20 and 21, 2010.  They spoke of an art show at the Reading Center, carnival rides, local bands, a car wash at the Nice and Easy.  Would the Town approve and hoist fireworks for that evening?  They would like to have a five (5) k run and perhaps a craft fair.  They want to enhance the cultural identity of the Town.

 

Everyone was thanked for their comments and there being no one else wishing to speak to the Board, Supervisor Sydoriw reconvened the regular meeting. 

County Legislator George Joseph asked about the amendment to the County Snow and Ice Agreement. This agreement was signed several months ago.  Discussion was held on the status of several County roads located in Westmoreland.  College Hill Road to the west of the Skyline Drive intersection is very rough. 

Supervisor Sydoriw thanked County Legislator Joseph for his report. 

Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported that the CHIP’S funding has been approved.  The Highway Department has started our roadwork.  The fiber mat has been installed on Moore and Daily Roads.  The shared service with Oneida County on shouldering the roads has been completed.  Weather permitting on July 12, 2010 the Town will surface and recycle Shed Road.  The hot paving on Day Road has been completed.  He reported that he has received an estimate from WSP-Sells for the Lawrence Street Bridge project.  He also reported on the Sand Bid opening held at 1:30 P.M.  Bids received were from 

            Gary Harvey                           $6.25cubic yard                      .30 per mile

            Poland Sand and Gravel         $4.40 cubic yard                     .35 per mile

            Aikens Construction               $7.52 cubic yard                     miles not bid 

Highway Superintendent Eddy recommended accepting the bid from Poland Sand and Gravel. 

82 A motion to award the Sand Bid to Poland Sand and Gravel was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Sydoriw declared the motion carried. 
Highway Superintended Eddy spoke of receiving the Roadside Ditching Agreement from Oneida County DPW. 

83 A motion to authorize the Supervisor and the Highway Superintendent signing the Roadside Ditching Agreement was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was carried. 
The cemetery trust can be used to re-build the fence at the Bartlett Cemetery for $500.00.  The Boy Scout Troop will be notified.  WSP Sells quote for the culvert/engineering work was $90,000.  The project needs to be bid out.  The guard rail is illegal because it is not attached to the bridge structure.  The back of the bridge is being undermined

 

Highway Superintendent Eddy said that the Highway Department will continue to mow at the Lowell Fire House property.  The new banners were put up by the Highway Department.  He was thanked for his report. 

Assessor’s report; from agenda- we had seven (7) grievances this year, five were lowered.  The final roll was taken to the County.  Our computers are frozen until we get the new disk back from the County. 

Codes Report was given by Codes Officer Terry Williamson.  Thirteen (13) permits were issued for $1,769.00.  One (1) codes book was also sold.  He handed out information concerning Outdoor Wood Boilers.  He will make a report to the Town Board concerning the Fogelman mobile home on Stone Road.  Sandy Fogelman is the executrix for the estate.  The non-conforming use and unsafe building laws will be cited. 

84 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor to cite the non-conforming use and unsafe building laws and order the mobile home removed.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried. 
Councilperson Pritchard said that Robin Azzarito and Brenda Way be commended for the plantings at the Reading Center.

Riley McFadden, Senior Library Clerk reported that in May the Reading Center loaned out 1,295 items, registered three (3) new patrons, and purchased thirty-three (33) new books for $496.90.

This years Summer Reading Program is “Make a Splash- Read”.  Kim Mursh will direct the program.  Events planned are; July 5- Captain HurriCain’s Magical Underwater Adventure, July 12- Creative Craft Explosion, July 19- Zoo Mobile and July 26-party at the Westmoreland Pool.  Assorted books will be offered to read.  Time read will be recorded.  The Reading Center will be open on July 5, 2010.

The Supervisor called for the Attorney’s report.  Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;


Route 233- Transfer of the property has been completed and cleanup has begun 
(cleanup completed).


NYSTA- A conference call was held in which agreement was reached on the 
remaining issues.  New draft has been received and final points are being clarified 
as of this report.


Zoning- New drafts have been circulated and are in final stages of approval.

Nuisance Dogs- There is still one outstanding nuisance dog case currently which is requiring court appearances, working with the dog control officer, etc.


Handbook- A new draft of the handbook has again been sent to the Town 
Supervisor and if it meets the Board’s approval, needs to be voted on. 


Water District Long Term Funding- Have been assisting Town with finalizing the 
long term financing.

The Zoning ordinance is at draft #5, Local Law #2, and will require a public hearing.  The Thruway Agreement was finalized with assistance from Senator Griffo.  The Town will bill tenants directly, the Thruway Authority will settle past charges for approximately $60,000.  The water can be shut off if the tenants do not pay the bills.

85 A motion to accept the following resolution;

Resolution Of The Town Board Of The Town of Westmoreland 

To Approve The Utility Agreement Between The

New York State Thruway Authority And The 

Town Of Westmoreland Relating To The 

Supply Of Water By The Town Of Westmoreland 

WHEREAS, the Town of Westmoreland (hereinafter referred to as the “Town”) via the Westmoreland Water District (hereinafter referred to as the “District”), provides municipal water to a multitude of individuals and entities located within the District; and 
WHEREAS, the New York State Thruway Authority (hereinafter referred to as the “Authority”) owns and operates the Oneida Service Area and the Exit 32 toll facility which are located within the District; and 
WHEREAS, pursuant to a past and current customer/supplier relationship, the District provides municipal water to the above described facilities of the Authority; and 
WHEREAS, the Town has recently completed upgrades to the District’s water supply system as well as repairs to a portion of its water supply system that is located on the property of the Authority; and 
WHEREAS, these upgrades and repairs will aid the Town and the District in continuing to provide municipal water to the Authority’s facilities; and 
WHEREAS, the Town/District and the Authority wish to enter into an Agreement that embodies their relationship as supplier and customer of municipal water and which resolves any past disputes regarding billings for services and equipment maintenance and which sets forth the arrangement regarding providing water to the Authority and billing for same in the future;
WHEREAS, the Town/District and the Authority have cooperatively drafted such an Agreement and the Town/District has reviewed said Agreement, finds it fair and in the best interests of the Town/District and wish to enter into this Agreement; and therefore it is  
RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of Westmoreland hereby approves the Utility Agreement Between the New York State Thruway Authority and the Town Of Westmoreland Relating to the Supply of Water by the Town of Westmoreland and that Town Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw be given authority to sign said Agreement, as it is written, on behalf of the Town of Westmoreland. 
A motion to confirm this resolution was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Husted, and by Resolution of the Town of Westmoreland , which all Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Sydoriw declared carried, the aforementioned Agreement was approved on June 14, 2010.  
The Supervisor thanked Attorney Mattacola for his report.

The Town Clerk Beverly Merriman reported in May the Town Clerk’s Office sold six (6) new dog licenses and renewed forty-nine (49) licenses for $313.00.  The County’s share was $89.30, $24.00 went to Ag and Markets for the spaying and neutering program and the Town’s commission was $199.70.  We were notified of five (5) dead dogs.

Sales of fishing licenses (DECALS) totaled $224.00.  The Town’s share is $12.38 and we issued five (5) certified copies for $50.00.  We sold one (1) Zoning Book for $5.00 and charged .25 for one copy.

We sold four (4) marriage licenses for $200.00 of which the Town realized $110.00.  There were eleven (11) handicapped permits issued or renewed during the month.

The Town Clerk will be out of the office from June 16, 2010 through June 18, 2010.  The Town Clerk’s office will be initializing summer hours and will be closing at 12:00 P.M. on Fridays from June 18, 2010 through August 13, 2010.

The Supervisor began Board comments by stating the “Fun in the Park Summer Program will start June 29, 2010.  The sales tax receipts for the first quarter were up $8,421.00.

Councilperson Hebbard reported on the SOCCOG meeting held at the Westmoreland Town Hall.  Four (4) Board members attended and one (1) person from the Town of Marshall.

Councilperson Eisnor reported that there has been no progress on the nature trail.  Attorney Mattacola will contact Amarosa and then perhaps the DEC.

Councilperson Husted spoke of the water problem on Eureka Road.  A person’s sump pump is flooding the road.  He asks that the Board encourage Oneida County to ditch this water away.  Contact Rick Malick of O.C. DPW.

Councilperson Pritchard had no comment.

Councilperson Eisnor described the renovations that the Court would like, as a pass through.

Discussion was held on proposals to repair the Pool.  The skimmers are cracked and need to be replaced.

86 After discussion a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard to award Bob Lynn the proposal to epoxy the skimmers and if that doesn’t fix the leaks to shut down the pool on August 1, 2010.  Councilperson Hebbard seconded the motion.  Upon a vote, Councilpersons Hebbard, Pritchard and Husted voted AYE.  Councilperson Eisnor voted NAY.  Supervisor Sydoriw declared the motion carried.
87 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to call upon the County to alleviate the drainage problem on Eureka Road.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared called.

88 After a discussion on the proposals received on resurfacing of the water tank, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard, to empower Councilperson Husted to develop a spreadsheet of the separate proposals and to hold a Special Meeting at 6:00 P.M. on June 21, 2010.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was carried.

89 After a lengthy discussion on charges for water used; from a hydrant; by Mike Flint without permission, a motion was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor, to charge $100.00 for water used, and to send a letter specifying not allowed usage. All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Supervisor Sydoriw recessed the meeting at 9:04 P.M. and reconvened the meeting at 9:09 P.M.
A contractor, Alan Recknall, used 210 gallons of water; from a hydrant; to power wash a resident’s deck, was given permission by the Town Clerk to use the water, left his name and address.  The Board feels that he should pay- discussion continued on the amount.

90 A motion was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard, to charge $75.00 for the water usage by Alan Recknall.  Councilpersons Husted, Pritchard and Hebbard voted AYE.  Councilperson Eisnor voted NAY. The motion was declared carried.

91 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to hold the Public Hearing on the zoning changes at 7:00 P.M. on July 19, 2010.  The legal notice should be given to the newspaper and to notify all residents of the Town by a postcard sent to each address.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.  Attorney Mattacola will supply the notice.
92 A budget modification was motioned by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard as follows; $20,346.00 from un-appropriated funds to SW#09720.6 for closing costs of EFC funding.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

93 A motion to accept and place on file the reports of the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

94 A motion was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to accept and place on file the May 10, 2010 minutes with the following correction, SuitKoat (page 145 line 6) and to note that General Fund vouchers 191, Superior Lamp for $592.20 and 195, for $297.00, which concerned the Highway Superintendent’s schooling, were deleted at the Board Meeting, and not paid. Voucher 194, registration to Highway School was not paid by bookkeeping, at the Highway Superintendent’s request, this voucher totaled $90.00. All Board members voted AYE and the motion was carried.

95 A motion to approve and order paid the following water district claims;


Spencer Settlement Water District
    Claim #10
                     $6.60


Westmoreland Water District
    Claims #35-40
$23,629.20


Tindall Water District

    Claims #7 & 8
  $5,662.78
Was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

96 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and order paid the Highway Fund Bills, claims 129 through 153, which total $36,936.81.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

97 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor to pay the General Fund Vouchers 205 through 250, which total $33,149.80.  After discussion, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard, to change voucher 212, for pool support, from $3000.00 to $1500.00 (total General Fund Bills $31,649.80).    All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
There being no other business to be brought before the Board, Supervisor Sydoriw stated that the next Board meeting will be July 12, 2010 at 7:00 P.M.  Also, on July 19, 2010, a Public Hearing on the Zoning Law will be held.
98 A motion to adjourn this meeting was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Sydoriw declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 9:59 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,
Beverly J. Merriman

Town Clerk
Communications received:

1. Thank you from Riley McFadden

2. Certificate of designation of a restricted Highway, a portion of Lowell Road, beginning at Shed Road leading to State Route 233- 1.19 miles- paving.

Checks Received:

1. County of Oneida


1st quarter sales tax check
$268,794.44






($8421.40 more than last year)

2. Stanwix Heights VFD


Fuel


$         83.54

3. COVAC



            Fuel


$    1,957.64

4. Clark Mills Fire Department

Fuel


$         91.51

5. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Ossont-May
$  10,250.00

6. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Bowers-May
$    6,770.00

7. Westmoreland Fire District

Fuel


$       118.37

 

   

